From: Bodek, Robert [Robert.Bodek@bp.com]

Sent: Thursday, April 15, 2010 2:19 PM
To: Chandler, Paul; Kamm, John; Naoki Ishii; Quitzau, Robert
Cc: Ritchie, Bryan; Bondurant, Charles H; Depret, Pierre-Andre ; Nguyen, Binh Van; Skripnikova,

Galina; Hafle, Mark E; Morel, Brian P; Guide, John; Cocales, Brett W; Walz, Gregory S; Sims, David
C; Beirne, Michael; Patel, Aimee; Vinson, Graham (Pinky); Albertin, Martin L.; Bellow, Jonathan M

Subject: Evaluation complete at Macondo
Follow Up Flag: Follow up
Flag Status: Red

Macondo Partners,

Please be advised that all evaluation is now complete on the Macondo well. At 0700hrs this morning, we finished pulling
out of the hole with the last rotary sidewall cores. We cut 40 cores over the course of last night. We are currently laying
down the tool and evaluating the total sidewall core recovery. Rotary sidewall cores have been/are going to be processed
on location and sent to Omni (Weatherford) Labs in Houston for further analysis. Additional data, including core
photographs, should come available next week. Other data including MWD/LWD logs, mud logs, and wireline logs have
been posted in WellSpace. Wireline logs are in the ‘wireline info' folder and include the graphic, digital, and DLIS files
(when applicable) for the triple combo, CMR, ECS, OBMI, MDT, VSP, and CSS. The final Pencore field fluids report, as
well as the final Schlumberger MDT summary spreadsheet are also in the 'wireline info' folder. Please look over the
posted data and let me know if there's any additional questions, comments, concerns, or requests.

Regards,

Bobby Bodek

BP America Inc.

Geological Operations Coordinator
Gulf of Mexico Exploration - Tiger Team
(o) 281.366.3862

(c) 713.213.7553
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From: Beirne, Michael

Sent: Tue Apr 13 14:11:43 2010
To: Bodek, Robert

Cc: Ritchie, Bryan; Hafle, Mark E
Subject: RE: Macondo TD
Importance: Normal

Thanks Bobby.

rmm~ Bodck Robert

sent: Tuesday, April 13, 2010 8:44 AM

‘res Beirne, Michacl

Ce:  Rilchie. Bryan: Hafle, Mark E

Subject:  RE: Macondo TD

Michacl,

While drlllmg in the 8.5" & 9%" hole-seclion, we cncountered a sand approximately 400" above the projected top of
the reservoir. Up until this point, as dictaled by previous well control cvents, we had been operating under4he
prenise that sands were 0.3ppg over-| prc&mmd relative to modeled shale pressurcs. In this hole-section, we had a
GeoTap tool in our bottom-hole assembly (BHA) which swould allow us to directly measure sand pressurcs. We
took a GeoTap sand pressure at 17,723 (MD). This sand pressure worked out to be a 14. lSppg downhole mud
weight equit alent. At the time, we were drilling with a 14.3ppg sirface nwd weight, giving us approximately a
14.3ppg equivalent static density (ESD). and a ~14.7 equivalent circulating density (ECD). We drilled ahead
through our reservoir interval to a depth of 18,260" with the aforementioned fluid praperties. At T8,260", onr rate of
penétration (ROP) had slowed significantly, The decision was made to pull out of the hole for a new BHA. We
surmised that our underreamer had faifed. Upon pulling off bottom. we lost full returns, and had to shut-ifi the well.
Upon monitoring the swell with pumps off, we observed static losscs with a [4.3 3pps surface/14.5 ESD. Several
applications of lost circulation material (LCM) were puinped into the open hole in an attempt to stop static fluid
losses. We also displaced the tiser with base oil and 14.0ppg mud to reduce the downhole hydrostatic pressure.
Afer pumping. several LCM applications and cutting mud weight in (he riser, Josses were no Tanger observed, and
‘we pulled out of the hole for a'new BHA. At this point, the leam was faced witha lough declsmn We had drilied
10 18,260' (MD). At this depth; ive were unstire if we'had drilled through the reservoir in its ¢ntircty. It appearéd as
if we had drilled out of the base of (he reservoir, but there was no way to be certain, Additionally, tié
approximately 50 of rat hole we liad beneath the main sand package was insullicient for bolh wircline evaluation
and completion. If was unanimously accepted amongst the team that approximately 100 more feet would allos us
to 1) make sure we had drilled through the entire reservoir package. 2) provide sufficicnl rat hole for wircling
evalvalion opecations, and 3) provide ample rat hole lor completion procedures. We had one najor problem
however: The sand that we took 1he initial GeoTap pressure in was measured at 14.15ppg. The absolute minimum
surface mud “clglu we could usc Lo cover the pore-pressure in this sand was 14.0ppg. This would give us
approximately a 14.2ppg ESD over the aforementioned sand. If we were to drill ahead with a 14.0 surface mud
weight / 14.2 ESD, our equivalen circulating density (ECD) would be-approximately 14.4-14.5ppg. 'We had
already expericnced static losses withva L+.3ppg ESD! It appeared as if we had mirinial. il any, drilling margin. It
was decidex to trip back into the hole with a simplified BHA (no underreamer) and very slowly and cautiously drill
the requisite 100 additional feet of fornuition, We drilled ahead at 4 reduced pump rate and ROP in order to manage
our ECD valucs below the 14.3ppg equivalent mud weight where we experienced losses. In this additional 100", we
obscrved o additional pay intervals, We lirmly believed that we were at the base of the target reservoir package. 1L
was decided that the primary target had been reached. and we were able 1o conduct a comprehensive, efficient
wireline evaluation, Having drillad and evalmated the entire reservoir interval would flfill the two primary
objectives of the well. Drilling ahead any: further would unnecessarily jeopardize the wellbare. Having a 14.15ppg
exposed sand, and taking losscs in a 12.6ppg reservair in the same hole-scction had forced ourhantl. We had simply
run out of drilling margin. Al this poinl it became a well integrity and safety issue, TD was called at 18.360' (MD).
Regards,

Bobby Bodek

Confidential BP-HZN-MBI 00126345



BP America Inc.

Geolagical Operations Coordinator

Guif of Mexico Exploration - Tiger Team
(0) 281.366.3862

(c) 713.213,7553

From: Beime, Michael

Seat:  Monday, April 12,2010 529 PM

To:  Ritchic. Dryaw; Bodek, Robert; Hafle, Mak E

Subject:  Maconds T

Gents,

MOEX has requested an explanation as to why we did not seek approval to call
Objective Depth this weekend due to the fact none of the three criteria were achieved. |
need to provide them a brief explanation that due to safety and wellbore stability issues
we had to stop where we did. .

Can you assist with a few sentences to send. Let me know if you have any questions.
Thanks,

Mike
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